
VETO MESSAGE: 
 
  
                         VETO MESSAGE - No. 109 
  
TO THE SENATE: 
  
I am returning herewith, without my approval, the following bill: 
  
Senate Bill Number 2969-B, entitled: 
  
    "AN  ACT to amend the general business law, in relation to 
prohibit- 
      ing certain agreements between the  issuers  and  the  holders  
of 
      credit cards and debit cards" 
  
    NOT APPROVED 
  
  This  bill  prohibits  credit card issuers from raising a 
cardholder's 
interest rate or imposing a fee based solely on the reported 
delinquency 
of the cardholder on another creditor's account. Under the bill, 
issuers 
would be permitted to consider a prospective cardholder's  credit  
score 
only  when  initially  issuing  the  credit  card, or for the purpose 
of 
increasing credit limits. The bill voids any provision or waiver by  
the 
cardholder  that  violates  these  restrictions,  and would apply to 
all 
existing credit card agreements. 
  
  This bill clearly has a commendable goal -- to "prohibit  credit  
card 
issuers  from  increasing the interest rates they charge on their 
credit 
cards based on irrelevant financial activity of the credit card 
holder." 
However, I am constrained to disapprove this bill because  it  will  
not 
further  that  goal,  and instead could have a detrimental impact on 
New 
York consumers. 
  
  Under federal law, the permissible terms and conditions of credit 
card 
agreements relating to interest and fee charges are  determined  by  
the 
laws  of  the state in which the credit card issuer is headquartered. 
In 
addition, the issuer may apply these  terms  to  borrowers  residing  
in 
other states. 



  
  Over  90%  of  the  credit issued to New York residents through 
credit 
cards is issued by out-of-state financial institutions, which are 
exempt 
from the restrictions set forth in this bill. In addition, according  
to 
the  Banking  Department,  no  state-chartered  banking institutions 
are 
self-issuers of credit cards, and  federally-chartered  banks  
headquar- 
tered in New York typically use subsidiaries or affiliates 
headquartered 
outside New York to issue credit cards to New York residents. 
Therefore, 
this  bill  will  have  no practical effect, because few if any New 
York 
residents hold credit cards issued by New York banks. 
  
  Moreover, to the extent that this bill might have a practical  
impact, 
it  would  harm, rather than benefit, New York credit card customers. 
In 
particular, a consumer's delinquency on a creditor's account is an 
indi- 
cation that the consumer may be at risk of not  paying  other  
accounts. 
Typically,  credit  card  issuers  increase  the  interest rates or 
fees 
charged to consumers at a greater risk  of  nonpayment.  By  
prohibiting 
that  response,  this  bill  would force credit card issuers to 
increase 
interest rates or fees charged to all of their credit  card  holders  -
- 
                                  ___ 
thereby  shifting  the financial burden from those who are in default 
on 
an account, to those who are not. 
  
  In addition, this bill permits issuers to consider credit scores  
only 
when  "issuing  an  initial  credit  card" to an account holder, or 
when 
increasing a  line  of  credit.  Thus,  if  a  customer's  credit  
score 
improves,  the financial institution would be prohibited from using 
that 
________ 
information  to  provide a lower-rate credit card to the customer, or 
to 
                           __________ 
offer any other types of upgrades. 
  
  In sum, while well-intentioned, this bill ignores the reality that 
few 



if any credit  cards  are  issued  by  New  York  banks,  and  thus  
the 
restrictions  set  forth  in  this bill will not provide benefits to 
New 
York credit card holders. Instead, the bill will simply cause  
confusion 
among  the  millions  of New Yorkers who will believe, incorrectly, 
that 
this new law grants them greater protections against their  credit  
card 
companies. 
  
  The bill is disapproved.                      (signed) ELIOT SPITZER 
                              __________ 

 
 


